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TRUST BOARD MEETING IN PUBLIC

ST MARY’S BOARDROOM, EASTBOURNE DISTRICT GENERAL 
HOSPITAL

13th AUGUST 2024, 09:30-12:45
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East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust Board Agenda 

Date: Tuesday 13th August 2024

Time: 09:30 – 12:45

Venue: St Mary’s Boardroom, EDGH 

Opening Business Lead Action Time Enc.

1. Welcome and apologies Chair Information 09:30

2. Staff Recognition Chair Information Yes

3. Project Search Jacquie 
Fuller Information Yes

4. Declarations of Interest Chair Information

09:30

5. Minutes of Trust Board Meeting in public 11.06.24 Chair Approval Yes

6. Matters Arising Chair Approval
09:45

Yes

7. Chief Executive’s Report CEO Information 09:50 Yes

8. Board Committees Chair’s Reports Committee 
Chairs Assurance 10:00 Yes

Quality, Safety and Performance

9.

Integrated Performance Report, Month 3 (June) 

(i) Chief Executive Summary
(ii) Quality & Safety
(iii) Our People
(iv) Access and Responsiveness
(v) Financial Control and Capital Development

CEO
CNO/CMO
DDOP
COO
CFO

Assurance

10.10

Yes

10. Learning From Deaths Q3 CMO Assurance 10:55 Yes

11. Martha’s Rule Implementation CNO Information 11:00 Verbal

Break – 10 minutes

Strategy

12. Financial Plan 2024/25 CEO/CFO Decision 11:20 Yes

Governance and Assurance

13.

Freedom to Speak Up Guardian:
(i) Speak Up Guardian Report
(ii) Management Response to Speak Up Guardian 

Report
(iii) Freedom to Speak Up Reflection and Planning 

Tool

DDOP Decision 11:30 Yes

14. Mortuary Assurance CMO Assurance/ 
Information 11:40 Yes
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15. BAF Q1 COS Decision 11:50 Yes

16. Medical Revalidation Annual Report CMO Assurance 11:55 Yes

17. NHS Provider Licence COS Decision 12:05 Yes

For Information

18. Use of Trust Seal Chair Information Yes

19. Questions from members of the public Chair 12:15

20. Agenda Forward Plan - Information

21.
Date of Next Meeting 
Tuesday 10th September 2024 (AGM) Chair Information

22. Close Chair

Steve Phoenix
Chairman

Key:
ADCGC Associate Director of Corporate 

Governance and Compliance
Chair Trust Chair
CEO Chief Executive
CNO Chief Nurse and DIPC
COO Chief Operating Officer
CFO Chief Finance Officer
COS Chief of Staff
CMO Chief Medical Officer
CPO Chief People Officer
DDOP Deputy Director of People
DOM Director of Midwifery
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Board Meetings in public: Etiquette

Please be aware that there are a number of things that we know contribute to productive meetings and 
show respect to all members in the room. If you are attending the meeting then we would be grateful 
if you would consider the following:

• Mobile devices that are not used solely for the purpose of following the meeting ought not to be 
brought into the meeting

• If you are required to have a mobile device about your person, please keep the use to a minimum, 
and ensure that it is on silent mode. If you are required to take a call, please do so outside the 
meeting

• All members of the public are asked to sign in 
• Recording devices should not be used in the meeting 
• The Trust Board is a meeting in public, not a public meeting. As such, the Chair leads and directs 

the meeting. Papers are presented to the chair (not to the public) so where points are 
raised/responses are made these should be directed to the Chair

• Questions from members of the public may only relate to items on the agenda, and these will be 
considered in the time set aside on the agenda

• If several members of the public wish to raise questions, the Chair will seek to ensure a fair 
allocation of time among questioners 

Board Meetings in public: 2024 

Month Location Timing Any other 
information

10th September – 
Annual General 
Meeting

Bexhill – The Relais 
Cooden Beach

14.30 – 
16.00

8th October St Mark’s Church Hall, 
Green Lane, Bexhill

09.30 – 
12.30

10th December
Conquest – Lecture 
Theatre, Education 
Centre

09.30 – 
12.30

3/3



1/1



Co
m

m
itt

ee
 n

am
e 

an
d 

da
te

Co
m

m
itt

ee
 n

am
e 

an
d 

da
te

Co
m

m
itt

ee
 n

am
e 

an
d 

da
te

Tr
us

t B
oa

rd
, 1

3.
08

.2
02

4

Staff Recognition
 

East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust recognises that the high standard of 
care and quality of service it provides is dependent on the contribution, 
effort, and loyalty of its people.  As such, this is an opportunity for the 
Trust to demonstrate and acknowledge the exceptional performance, 
behaviour, achievements and contribution that our colleagues and 
volunteers have made to the organisation.

Purpose of the 
paper

For decision For assurance For information x
Sponsor/Author Sponsor: Jacquie Fuller, Assistant Director of HR – Engagement and 

Wellbeing
Author: Melanie Adams, People Experience Manager

Governance 
overview

Trust Board

Quality People SustainabilityStrategic 
objectives x

Kindness Inclusivity IntegrityOur values
x x x

Recommendation N/A

Executive 
summary

Hero of the Month

April 2024

Winner – Oliver Smith, Pharmacy – Conquest Hospital, Core 
Services Division

Nomination 1
‘I would like to nominate Oliver as he is very hard working and always 
supports his colleagues. He is always willing to support the operational 
and clinical team. This includes supporting them through challenges and 
changes in the department. He always finds a way to put a smile on my 
face and brighten up my day.’

Nomination 2
‘Oliver always goes above and beyond for not only patients, but also for 
the rest of the pharmacy team. He increases the morale of the 
department even when he and the pharmacy are under considerable 
pressure and always makes himself available to help others.’
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May 2024

Winner – Callum Mead – Logistics team – Estates and Facilities 
Division

‘Callum has worked all through the May Bank Holiday weekend at the 
Conquest Hospital to support the movement and distribution of bottled 
water and any other related equipment for the water incident caused by 
Southern Water.

Callum showed initiative and complete support. Callum went way above 
what would normally be expected. His efforts supported both the need of 
the hospital and that which was required in the community. Callum never 
questioned any request and was happy to assist with whatever was 
asked of him. During the weekend Callum worked and demonstrated 
that he achieved all the Trust values whilst working to support patients 
and colleagues alike during this time of uncertainty of whether there 
would water for people to use and have access too. He did an excellent 
job and was an asset to the Facilities Team.’

Long Service Awards

May 2024
10 Years’ Service 25 Years’ Service 40 Years’ Service

Amreen Ahmad Shinal Amin Debra Cranfield
Hollie Atherton Philippa Hartland Amelia Pamplin
Charli Brown Samantha Holmes Vivien Cox
Rachel Cox Dionne Homewood
Eleonora-Laura Emanuele Amanda Howell
Natalie Fletcher Linda Johnson
Sarah Jones Stella Morgan
Marlon Llentada David Moulder
Rosa Reis
Geraldine Wash
Katie White

June 2024
10 Years’ Service 25 Years’ Service 40 Years’ Service

Sarah Allender Heather Brown
Clare Evans Linda Carter
Robina Fitch Sheilah Curcher
Lisa Grass Helen Earley
Alison Hagan Clare Lippiatt
Antonios Koumousidis Romeo Velarde
Andrew Marshall
Andrew Meeks
Aleksandra Nasir
Mariela Nesheva
Nigel Norman
Kelly Simpson
Rachel Swift
Mollie Taylor
Rachel Ward
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July 2024
10 Years’ Service 25 Years’ Service 40 Years’ Service

Stacey Burgess Christopher George Gilberto Da Silva
Sarah Day Sally Scott
Stephen Eadon-Rayner Carol Sheffield
Joao Abel Ferreira De Jesus Syed Zaidi
Gabriella Friedlander-Brown
Elizabeth Grant
Robert Hancock
Paul Harvey
Scott Heasman
Carol Jackson
Rosina Lomax
Elizabeth Miah
Louis Parsk
Adriana Sardinha
Leanne Wood
Maria Zajaczkowska

Next steps The Colleague Reward and Recognition policy has been reviewed.  An update 
of improvements in how we recognise and reward colleagues will be included 
in the next Staff Recognition report.
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Project Search at ESHT

Celebrating 10 years
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What is Project Search ? 
Project Search is a one year supported internship programme for young people aged 18 to 25 who
have an education, health, and care plan in place. The programme is hosted by East Sussex College,
and the placements are based at the Eastbourne District General Hospital. In June 2024 we 
celebrated our 10 year anniversary and hosted an event for past cohorts and current cohorts of 
students and their families.  
 
The programme gives young people the opportunity to gain and develop work related skills,
knowledge, and behaviour whilst they are on placement in different hospital departments. Job coaches
and work mentors ensure that any barriers to accessing a work placement are removed and that the
learners receive the right balance of support and challenge which they need to get ready for
employment

2/4



Internships offer vital benefits to college students. Through diverse experiences, they explore career
aspirations, acquire marketable skills, and gain confidence. They receive personalised instruction and
build essential networks. Hosting interns also benefits our organisation: they enhance work capacity,
provide disability awareness training, and improve recruitment practices, and boost our profile as an
employer of choice.

Since 2014, the Trust will have facilitated 105 interns. 24 of these interns have gained successful
employment at our organisation. This was only possible thanks to the support of our departments and 
placement mentors.

Special mentions must go to our Estates & Facilities, Pathology and Pharmacy teams who have 
consistently supported this programme.
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Project Search at ESHT - Celebrating 10 years
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East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust Board Minutes

Date: 11th June 2024

Time: 09:30 – 12:30

Venue: Lecture Theatre, Education Centre, Conquest Hospital

Actions
Attendance:
Steve Phoenix, Chairman and Non Executive Director
Joe Chadwick-Bell, Chief Executive (CEO)
Vikki Carruth, Chief Nurse & Director of Infection, Prevention and Control (CN and DIPC)
Charlotte O’Brien, Chief Operating Officer (COO)
Karen Manson, Non-Executive Director
Simon Merritt, Chief Medical Officer (CMO)
Paresh Patel, Vice Chair and Senior Independent Director
Damian Reid, Chief Finance Officer (CFO)
Nicola Webber, Non-Executive Director

Non-Voting Directors
Ama Agbeze, Associate Non-Executive Director
Steve Aumayer, Deputy Chief Executive and Chief People Officer (DCE and CPO)
Richard Milner, Chief of Staff (COS)
Frank Sims, Associate Non-Executive Director

In Attendance
Dan Asamoah, Associate Director of Corporate Governance and Compliance 
Imelda Donnellan, Chief of Diagnostics, Anaesthetics & Surgery (DAS) (for item 27/024 
only)
Michael Klimovskij, Consultant General and Colorectal Surgeon (for item 27/024 only)
 Brenda Lynes, Director of Midwifery
Peter Palmer, Board Secretary (minutes)

Observing
Claire Bishop, Deputy Chief Nurse (Workforce and Prof Standards)

Apologies:
Carys Williams, Non-Executive Director

25/024 Chair’s Opening Remarks
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. He welcomed Dan Asamoah to the Trust, 
noting that he had recently joined as Associate Director of Corporate Governance and 
Compliance. Claire Bishop, Deputy Chief Nurse was observing the Board as part of her 
professional development. The meeting was being held during a pre-election period which 
meant that no questions were being accepted from members of the public. 

It was confirmed that the notice of the meeting had been duly issued to the members of 
the Board entitled to receive notice and attend Board meetings.

Apologies had been received from Carys Williams, NED

The meeting was quorate according to the Constitution of the Trust. 
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26/024 Staff Recognition
The Chair reported that February’s winners had been Adam Oxley and Billy Pepper, 
members of the Security Team. He praised the brilliant work that the Trust’s security 
teams did in very challenging circumstances. March’s winner had been Robyn Arno from 
the Paediatric Dietetic team. He noted that Mark Sully had completed 40 years of NHS 
service since the last Board meeting. 

27/024 Da Vinci Robot
Miss Donnellan and Mr Klimovskij presented an update to the Board on the purchase of 
the new Da Vinci surgical robot at Conquest Hospital. Miss Donnellan explained that the 
purchase had been coordinated through collaboration between that colorectal and 
gynaecology departments and would help improve access for patients to the most up to 
date treatments available. It would also help to attract, recruit and retain a skilled and 
dedicated workforce. The benefits of robotic surgery included improved outcomes for 
patients with fewer complications, reduced pain and faster recovery following surgery. 
This should in turn lead to reduced lengths of stay, reduced readmission rates and 
reduced cancellations.

Mr Klimovskij explained that the robot allowed surgeons incredibly precise control when 
undertaking operations. The robot had been delivered on 28th March 2024 with the first 
colorectal major robotic operation both in the Trust and in Sussex undertaken on 28th 
May. The first gynaecology operation using the robot had been carried out on 7th June. Mr 
Klimovskij reported that while it had been challenging to learn new skills, the first surgery 
had gone extremely well and the surgical team had been extremely enthusiastic to learnt 
to use the new equipment. Miss Donnellan explained that robot learned how each 
surgeon operated and was able to adapt to this to ensure the best outcomes for patients. 

Frank, NED asked whether processes for preparing patients for robotic surgery could also 
be used for normal procedures, and whether patient related outcomes were being 
recorded so that they could be compared to previous surgical methods. Miss Donnellan 
explained the process of selecting and preparing patients for robotic surgery, with 
decisions about the suitability of patients determined at an MDT meeting. Patients were 
asked to prehabilitate ahead of their surgery to ensure that they were as prepared as 
possible for their surgery. Mr Klimovskij reported that theatre recovery teams were 
undertaking a comprehensive audit on cancer admissions which would allow for 
outcomes to be compared. 

Nicki, NED noted that the team had been asked to present a post implementation review 
to the Finance and Productivity Committee in 2025 to check that assumptions included 
within the business case had been realised.

The CEO thanked Mr Klimovskij and Miss Donnellan for their hard work in delivering this 
project for the Trust. She was delighted to see the enthusiasm for the robot, and hoped to 
come and watch a procedure being undertaken in theatres. She was excited to 
understand all of the benefits that the purchase would release, including improved 
outcomes for patients and benefits for colleagues. 

28/024 Declarations of Interest
In accordance with the Trust’s Standing Orders that directors should formally disclose any 
interests in items of business at the meeting, the Chair noted that no potential conflicts of 
interest had been declared.  

All declarations of interests were noted as being held on the Register of Directors’ 
Interest.

29/024 Minutes
The minutes of the Trust Board meeting held on 9th April 2024 were approved as a true 
and accurate record of the meeting subject to one amendment:
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• Nicki, NED clarified that on page 2 concerning Martha’s Rule she had asked 
whether the Trust collaborated with other organisations when it felt that it did not 
have the internal expertise to be able to give a second opinion. The answer had 
been that this arrangement had already been in place for a number of years. 

30/024 Matters Arising
The Chairman led discussion the Matters Arising and Action Log and the following were 
noted: 
• 24/026 – Martha’s Rule – the Action was noted as complete as included in Board 

workplan for October
• 24/030 – Works to improve on Trust IPR month 11 – action in progress.
• 24/033 – Include Our Vision and Objectives 2024/25 on IPR report front sheet – the 

action was noted as complete

31/024 Chief Executive’s Report
The CEO reported that the Trust had recently submitted an adjusted financial plan for 
2024/25 which set at approximately £38m (5.2%) efficiency target for the year. If this plan 
was delivered then the Trust would record an £11.7m deficit for the year. The Trust had 
introduced a Use of Resources programme in support which continued to be developed 
and was being discussed widely within the organisation. There was also a current Trust 
focus on reducing discharge delays and supporting the overarching Sussex position for 
elective waiting lists. 

The Terms of Reference for the system Committee in Common (CiC) had been approved 
by the Trust Board at the previous meeting, and those for the Trust’s CiC were included 
on the agenda for this meeting. The system CiC had met informally for the first time a 
couple of weeks before. On behalf of the system, the Trust was hosting Jessica Thom, 
Managing Director of Sussex Provider Collaboratives who would lead on the development 
of Provider Collaboratives. Work to develop integrated community teams continued. 

The CEO praised the recent improvements seen in urgent care performance in the Trust, 
noting that reducing waiting times for patients led to better outcomes. She thanked the 
COO, her team and divisions for their work in supporting the greatly improved 
performance and reported that this had resulted in an award of £2m additional capital for 
the organisation. Junior doctors would strike again at the end of June and a huge amount 
of planning was being undertaken to maintain patient safety during the industrial action. 
The Trust would try to avoid cancelling elective work during the strikes. 

A recent fire inspection at the Conquest had led to the issue of a fire enforcement notice 
by East Sussex Fire and Rescue. A detailed action plan had been developed in response 
which included physical improvements to ward and corridor areas, along with additional 
training for colleagues. A fire had occurred at Sussex Premier Health the previous week 
which had been well managed; no-one was harmed, but activity had been impacted. 

Karen, NED asked how the Elective Coordination Centre would operate; the COO 
explained that work was being undertaken across the system to support the reduction of 
the overarching 78 week elective waiting list. Its current focus would be to support the 
movement of patients from University Hospitals Sussex NHS Foundation Trust to other 
providers in the system to ensure that equitable access to care was provided to patients 
across the region. She explained that details of the support being provided would be 
included within reporting moving forward and that this support would not impact on the 
Trust’s own elective waiting list. 

32/024 Integrated Performance Report for Month 1 (April)
The CEO noted that the Trust continued to perform well and continued to focus on  further 
improvements. The Trust had been open about the financial challenges that would be 
faced over the coming year and she explained that these should be viewed in the national 
context of a post-pandemic NHS. ESHT had been recognised externally as a high 
performing organisation which was playing its role in supporting the local system. 
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Quality and Safety
The Chief Nursing Officer (CNO)  reported that an increase in clostridium difficile (c.diff) 
and e.coli infections had been reported in April, both in the Trust and nationally. The 
reasons for the increase were being investigated, with HPV cleaning of bays being 
undertaken as part of the measures to address the issue. She thanked the housekeeping 
team for their support and the fantastic work that they did, noting that deep cleaning could 
be challenging due to a lack of decant facilities. An improvement had been seen in the 
Trust in May, and a 30% reduction in infections had been seen in comparison to the same 
period in 2023/24, 

The CNO explained that pressure damage figures being reported included incidents that 
had taken place in patients’ own homes and in care homes. Focussed work to reduce 
incidents during inpatient stays in hospital had been undertaken, including a forthcoming 
quality summit for teams to discuss new approaches to avoiding pressure ulcers. Work 
was being undertaken to reduce the risk of deconditioning in patients due to delayed 
discharge. The CNO explained that she had recently visited colleagues in the Emergency 
Departments (ED) and thanked them for their professional, compassionate care and 
patient focus despite the pressures that they were under.

Frank, NED asked whether any lessons had emerged through the use of the Patient 
Safety Incident Response Framework (PSIRF) which could be translated into action to 
address pressure ulcers. The CNO explained that PSIRF was a fundamental change to 
the way the NHS investigated and considered incidents, looking at themes and 
relationships rather than individual incidents.  The Trust was focussing on ensuring that 
pathways for patients at the end of their life were optimised to manage any deterioration 
and ensure that risks were appropriately assessed and recorded. 

Nicki, NED noted a disparity between the number of severity 3 and 4 patient safety events 
reported in the graphs in the IPR and the narrative and asked for the reasons for this. The 
CNO and DIPC explained that staff who reported events were responsible for the initial 
scoring, which was then reviewed at the weekly patient safety summit (WPSS) where 
scoring could be changed following a multi-disciplinary discussion. She would consider 
whether future reporting could be adapted to reflect both initial and adjusted scoring. 
Amanda, NED stated that the assurance that was provided to the Board during the 
transition to PSIRF was crucial in ensuring that staff understood the journey that the Trust 
was on. Regular reporting about the introduction of PSIRF was received at Q&S. 

Paresh, NED asked how the Trust’s reporting compared to that of other organisations and 
The CNO explained that the Trust was slightly ahead of peer organisations in reporting 
incidents, with the percentage of events that led to significant harm often below the 
national average. 

The Chief Medical Officer (CMO) reported that the Trust’s mortality metrics remained 
within accepted limits. The Risk-Adjusted Mortality Index (RAMI) had increased and a 
review of depth of coding in the Trust would to be undertaken to understand the reasons 
for this as a concomitant increase in crude mortality had not occurred as would be 
expected.  

Nicki, NED noted that it would be helpful to be able to understand how the Trust’s 
mortality data compared with peer organisations. The CMO explained the challenges of 
reporting this information, noting that improvements in other Trust’s would lead to a 
change in the national mortality baseline. 

Our People – Our Staff
The DCE and Chief People Officer reported that the Trust had achieved a total workforce 
usage reduction during month one of 300 whole time equivalents (wtes), due to a 
significant reduction in temporary workforce usage. This had led to a reduction in spend 
on temporary workforce during April of £126k.  He noted that the Trust had overspent on 
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pay during April but explained that he was confident that an improving position would be 
seen over the coming months due to the significant work that was being undertaken. 

The Trust’s workforce statistics had stabilised following 18 months of continuous 
improvement. Current areas of focus included long term sickness, which made up around 
47% of the Trust’s total sickness. Every episode of long term sickness was subject to 
review, with colleagues being given support to return to work to appropriate duties more 
quickly through proactive intervention. 

It was a requirement for all Trusts to complete a Freedom to Speak Up Guardian self-
assessment before the end of June, and report on this to their Board. The DCE and CPO 
reported that this self-assessment had been completed; the results would be circulated to 
the Board following the meeting, and presented at August’s Board alongside the full 
Freedom to Speak Up Guardian update. 

Action: Freedom to Speak Up Guardian Self Reflection to be circulated to the Board 
following the meeting

The Trust had been awarded a Sliver Defence Award in May, only three months after 
receiving a Bronze Award. The award recognised the brilliant work that had been 
undertaken by a team of staff, and in particular the work of Garry East, Henry Alexander 
and Sarah Feather. 

The Chief Executive reported that she had asked Executive colleagues to develop a clear 
narrative about the workforce controls being implemented and the reduction in the total 
spend on workforce that was required in order to meet the financial target for the year. 
The DCE and CPO noted that Waiting List Initiatives and additional activity were 
significant drivers of workforce costs in the Trust. 

The Chair stated that he was pleased to see the Trust’s mandatory training compliance at 
an all time high in April. 

Access and Responsiveness
The COO reported that despite continued increases in attendances to Emergency 
Departments (EDs) performance had improved to 76.5% in April and to 78.6% in May 
against the 78% standard. Work was being undertaken with system partners to identify 
the drivers of increased attendances. The average non-elective stay increased to 4.65 
days in April, with an increase in patients with no criteria to reside (NCTR). Immediate 
actions including additional therapy resource, reviews of patients in stroke and trauma 
beds and joint working with Adult Social Care to release capacity had been agreed with 
the system as Sussex was one of the worst performers in this area nationally.  

At the end of April the Trust had reported 56 patients who had waited for more than 65 
weeks for elective care. The COO anticipated that there would be no patients waiting for 
more than 65 weeks at ESHT by August. The Trust was currently focusing on improving 
cancer performance and diagnostic performance. There had been on 24 hour discharge 
to assess breach reported in April, for a patient whose condition had changed 
necessitating a critical care bed. A review of the patient’s pathway was being undertaken 
as a result. Virtual wards continued to be well utilised, and the Trust was performing well 
for ambulance handovers with work being undertaken with South East Coast Ambulance 
Service NHS Foundation Trust (SECAmb) to improve this further.  

The Chair praised the operational performance of the Trust which had continued to be 
good for a number of months. He noted that availability of social care assessors had 
previously been discussed as one of the barriers to discharging patients and asked if this 
had improved. The COO reported that six additional social workers would be coming into 
hospitals, with some already starting in this role. This change had taken place too quickly 
to be able to identify any resulting improvement. 

CPO

5/10



6 | Trust Board Minutes 11.06.24

The Chair asked about the impact system working was having on improving discharges 
from the Trust. The CEO reported that a complex programme of work had been 
undertaken over the previous 18 months which had seen initial improvements, followed 
by a subsequent deterioration in performance. Funding that had supported this work 
during 2023/24 was no longer available and the costs of care had increased which meant 
that capacity had reduced. Conversations had taken place with NHSE and the 
Department of Health (DoH) the previous week where funding and social care capacity 
had been discussed. There were improvements that the Trust could make, including 
reducing the deconditioning of patients waiting for discharge. 

Nicki, NED noted that it cost more for patients to remain in hospital than to be cared for 
outside of an acute setting and asked why funding could not be reallocated to other 
services to improve discharge. The CEO explained that the Trust was looking at whether 
two hospital wards could be closed with funding used to provide care in community 
settings instead. The Trust’s strategic plan included identifying services where additional 
investment would allow the closure of other services. Urgent community response 
services were being utilised to support Home First services.

Amanda, NED suggested that Home First services should be commissioned by the 
system, and noted concern about the mental health of patients who were waiting for 12 
hours in EDs. The CEO explained that Sussex’s shared delivery plan was looking to 
address issues such as long waits in ED. Community services were being developed by 
the system so that patients did not have to unnecessarily attend ED, but it would take 
time before the impact of these improvements was seen. 

Karen, NED asked whether work was being undertaken to look at other systems to 
identify why discharge was a particular issue in Sussex. The COO explained that this had 
been discussed with NHSE and the DoH the previous week; regions managing discharge 
well would be identified so that best practice could be shared. The Chair noted that there 
were three upper tier authorities in Sussex, which was unusual and was a complicating 
factor in the region. 

Karen, NED asked whether she should be concerned about the Referral to Treatment 
(RTT) waiting list not having decreased during the previous six months. The COO 
explained that the Trust had been focussing on treating patients with the longest waits, 
but would undertake additional validation work on the RTT waiting list moving forward. 

Paresh, NED asked about the feedback that was being given to primary care providers 
about the increasing number of patients attending hospital, noting that the improving 
performance in ED was likely to encourage more members of the public to attend. The 
CEO explained that the Trust had formally escalated concerns about the 17% increase in 
attendances that had been seen. It was important that the Trust was commissioned to 
undertake the levels of activity that were required. The Chair noted that primary care 
providers were also extremely busy. The CNO and DIPC noted the impact that new 
housing had on primary care services, and the importance of ensuring that the system 
invested in the right places to ensure that patients did not attend hospital when they did 
not need to. 

Financial Control and Capital Development
The CFO explained that 2024/25 would be a challenging year financially for the Trust. An 
annual budget had been set, but it was likely that the Trust may spend its entire deficit 
within the first three months of the year as it moved towards a monthly deficit position of 
£0.8m. The financial gap to plan in months one and two had been around £3m. The Trust 
would need to deliver close to 116.7% of 2019/20 elective activity levels during the year, 
with a large proportion of Cost Improvement Plans (CIPs) being driven by increased 
productivity in the organisation. Reductions in pay costs would be required alongside the 
challenge of improving non-pay costs under increasing inflationary pressures. The Trust 
had invested in services wherever possible, including acute therapy, community services 
to reduce pressure on wards, and resources to help treat the most challenging patients. 
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Paresh, NED noted the importance of ensuring that the Trust’s run rate was well 
controlled during the year. The CFO assured the Board that the CEO was driving the Use 
of Resources programme within the Trust, which had introduced a number of controls. 
Productivity improvements needed to be delivered within current capacity wherever 
possible. Most of the Use of Resources plan had been initiated and divisions were 
developing additional plans in support which would be shared with the Board when 
finalised. The CEO explained that the Use of Resources programme would include KPIs 
and trajectories with key milestones bringing together activity, strategic change, use of 
estates and other workstreams into a single place. A range of workforce controls had 
already been instigated with further controls to be introduced. This work would be further 
supported by a new performance oversight framework, with monthly meetings with 
divisions to review workforce numbers, budget compliance and activity, which would 
enable executives to provide challenge when controls were not working as anticipated. 

33/024 Maternity Overview Q4
The Director of Midwifery presented the maternity update, reporting that the maternity 
team’s focus on improving workplace culture continued. The vacancy rate in the team had 
been 3.2% for Q4, a reduction from Q3. Sickness rates had fallen and two substantive 
midwives had been employed to cover parental leave. Challenges relating to the 
complexity of birthing people and the treatment of patients with complex medical needs 
continued. 

Three actions from Healthcare Safety Investigation Branch (HSIB) referrals  had been 
completed. A Badgernet electronic system lead had started in role who would ensure that 
staff had a greater understanding of the system. An improvement had been seen in 
perinatal mortality rates in Q4 and the Trust was below the national average rate. The 
Trust was 96% compliant with the requirements of the Saving Babies Lives Care Bundle 
v3 Saving and were working with the Local Maternity and Neonatal System (LMNS) to 
undertake quarterly audits. No themes had been identified following a thematic review of 
complaints. 

Obstetric and neonatal staffing rates remained within national guidelines and mandatory 
training rates remained high. Feedback was received from service users through Family 
and Friends Tests and the Maternity Voices Partnership, alongside the Trust’s complaints 
and feedback processes. Recent improvements to 24 hour visiting had been well received 
by service users, along with improved feeding rooms in post natal wards and 
improvements to visual displays and the service’s website. 

The Chair praised the reductions in sickness and vacancy rates that had been achieved, 
along with achieving 99% of mandatory training for midwives. 

The CEO asked if the Director of Midwifery was assured about the quality of the Trust’s 
maternity services and the Director of Midwifery explained that she was. She explained 
that this was due to the hard work of the maternity staff who loved the jobs they did and 
the team they worked in. She felt that happy staff led to having good services.

Amanda, NED praised the comprehensive report, noting that there had been a steady 
trajectory of improvement across all maternity indicators over the last three years. She 
congratulated the Director of Midwifery and her leadership team for this success and 
asked what progress was being made against the recommendations from the Ockenden 
report. The Director of Midwifery explained that the recommendations had been merged 
into a three year delivery plan for the service, which was progressing well. Focussed work 
on health inequalities was being undertaken. 

Nicki, NED noted that red flag incidents had dramatically decreased and asked whether 
this was related to the improved staffing levels being reported. The Director of Midwifery 
confirmed that this was the case, explaining that there had been a noticeable difference 
on wards since staffing levels had improved in recent months.
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34/024 Trust 2024/25 Business Plan
The CEO noted that the Trust’s 2024/25 priorities had been discussed at the previous 
Board meeting, and thanked Board members for their feedback on these. The plan would 
be subject to further update and presented to the organisation before the end of that 
week. 

The business plan set out organisational priorities for the year along with the Trust’s 
strategic approach and the context of how this was linked to the system. It also set out 
key indicators which would be translated into an overarching dashboard. The plan 
included various trajectories, as well as the capital plan and use of resources and was 
deliberately kept at a relatively high level so that it could be used throughout the 
organisation. Detailed information on trajectories was presented to the Finance and 
Performance Committee.  

Frank, NED explained that he felt that the presentation of huge amounts of information 
worked well. He suggested that a super-summary could be produced that could be 
tailored to different audiences, which would allow colleagues to narrate the journey that 
the Trust was on. The CEO agreed that the plan would be tailored for different audiences. 
She explained that a new Associate Director of Performance would be joining the Trust 
and would be responsible for ensuring that trajectories were monitored, so that assurance 
could be provided to the Board and Committees for oversight.

Ama, NED  asked whether the measurable objective for reducing violence and 
aggression (V&A) should be included as it was not within the Trust’s control. The CNO 
and DIPC explained that the objective concerned reducing the impact of V&A, and being 
clear about what was and was not acceptable. The objective was focussed on areas 
which the Trust could control and would have an impact on V&A. The DCE and CPO  
noted that the key areas where V&A from patients to staff were reported were ED, the 
Acute Ambulatory Unit and Frailty. It was important to understand the reasons for 
patients’ frustration and work to address these by creating a better environment. The 
objective was also about supporting colleagues to be clear about which behaviours were 
not acceptable and ensure that they felt protected by the environment in which they 
worked. 

Nicki, NED explained that she really liked the business plan and looked for ward to seeing 
the associated KPIs. 

35/024 ESHT Committee in Common
The COS noted that the Trust had approved the generic terms of reference for the 
Committee in Common at its last meeting; organisations across Sussex were now being 
asked to adopt the terms of reference for their own organisations and he sought the 
Board’s approval. 

The Trust Board approved the Terms of Reference for the ESHT Committee in 
Common

36/024 Violence Prevention and Reduction Standard
The DCE and CPO reported that increases in V&A were being reported across the NHS. 
The report presented to the Board include the Trust’s responses to NHSE visits that had 
taken place in 2019 and the work that was being undertaken as a system to address 
V&A. The Trust was not an outlier in the increase of V&A incidents being reported; five 
national workstreams had been developed to address the issue and the Trust was 
progressing well against each. KPIs were being developed to better understand the 
impact of the actions being taken and these would be included in the next report to the 
Board. Addressing V&A was a key priority for the organisation, as well as the local system 
and for the NHS nationally. 
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The CNO explained that a national framework that was aiming to ensure that patients 
were in the right place to receive the right care had been instigated; ESHT had been 
heavily involved with the framework. V&A had a considerable impact on health and social 
care, and the police force had proposed a change to how they would respond to 
incidents. The Royal College of Emergency Medicine had expressed concern about this 
change of approach particularly in relation in East Sussex. It was important that risks 
were appropriately described to the police to ensure that the correct response was 
received. Staff were given training to equip them with the skills that they needed to 
manage and deescalate situations. 

Karen, NED stated that training for staff was critical and was regularly discussed by Q&S. 
She was concerned that recent changes at Health Education England (HEE) would 
impact on the funding for staff training for patients without capacity. The DCE and CPO  
explained that training continued despite the changes at HEE.

37/024 Quality Account Priorities & Delegation of approval of Quality Account 2023/24
The CNO and DIPC requested delegated authority from the Board to Q&S to approve the 
Quality Account 2023/24. She also set out the three quality account priorities for 2023/24.

The Board delegated authority to the Quality and Safety Committee to approver the 
2023/24 Quality Account. 

38/024 Board Committees Summaries

Audit Committee
The Board noted the verbal update.

Finance and Productivity Committee 
The Board noted the summary.

Inequalities Committee
The Board noted the summary.

People and Organisational Development Committee
The Board noted the summary.

Quality and Safety  Committee
The Board noted the summary.

39/024 Clinical Research Annual Report
The CMO explained the importance of research to the Trust, noting that it helped with 
recruitment, improved care for patients and improved job satisfaction. He explained that 
the Trust had underestimated its target  in 2023/24, overrecruiting to research projects 
during the year and he praised the hard work of the research team. 

Nicki, NED noted that the annual report had hinted that a business case would be 
presented in support of research in the Trust and was keen that this was considered 
when completed. The CEO agreed, noting that it had not been finalised. She explained 
that research had been a Trust priority in 2023/24 and it had been pleased to see the 
improved uptake as a result. Funding research could be challenging, so the Trust would 
need to either identify a new income stream to support this of consider whether it should 
continue on a loss making basis as it led to quality improvements and helped the Trust to 
recruit higher quality candidates. 

The Chair thanked the CMO and Dr Wilkinson for their support of research in the Trust. 
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40/024 Use of Trust Seal
One use of the Trust seal since the last Board meeting was noted.

41/024 Date of Next Trust Board Public Meeting
13th August, EDGH
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Matters Arising from the Board meeting of 11th June 2024

MEETING 
DATE

MINUTE 
NO: ACTION BY WHOM

BY 
WHEN

COMMENTS – 
INCLUDING ANY 

UPDATES
OPEN ACTIONS 

There are no open actions

NOT YET DUE
There are no actions not yet due

ACTIONS COMPLETED
11.06.24 32/024 Freedom to Speak Up Guardian Self Reflection to be 

circulated to the Board
Deputy CEO 

and CPO
Following 
June’s 
Board 
meeting

Document was circulated to the 
Board on 5th July 2024.
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Chief Executive’s Report
 

To update on key items of information which are relevant but not covered in the 
performance report or other papers

Purpose of the 
paper

For decision For assurance For information x
Author Joe Chadwick-Bell

Governance 
overview

Not applicable

Quality People SustainabilityStrategic 
objectives x x x

Kindness Inclusivity IntegrityOur values
x x x

Recommendation The Board is asked to note the updates and assurances provided by the Chief 
Executive

Executive 
summary

Chief Executive’s report
The NHS in East Sussex continues to live in interesting times; since my last 
report to the Board in early June we have experienced a general election yielding 
a change in government for the first time in fourteen years, a ransomware cyber-
attack by an international criminal group and a successful bid for the East Sussex 
Community MSK Contract. 

General Election results 
I wanted to bring to colleagues’ attention that the local political environment for 
the Trust has changed, going from six conservative members of parliament to 
three conservative, two liberal democrats and one labour member. 

I have congratulated all new and re-elected MPs and have sought to initiate a 
monthly joint meeting (virtually) for all with the Chair and Chief Executive. We 
have also offered site visits to all MPs so they can familiarise themselves with 
our sites, our people and the work we do.

Industrial Action over June - July
Colleagues will be aware that The British Medical Association (BMA) announced 
that junior doctors in England would take industrial action from Thursday 27 June 
through to Tuesday 2 July 2024. I would like to thank all staff who worked 
excellently together to ensure that we were able to maintain safe and high-quality 
services over this period. 

As I have noted before, our experience of these events means that we have a 
well-tested process for ensuring support and cover arrangements and we are 
hopeful that recent acceptance of the independent pay bodies recommendations 
will yield a different future and greater stability for patients.

Reopening the Eastbourne Midwifery Unit to births from 
September
To provide certainty for families, in March we committed to undertaking a review 
with maternity colleagues to develop a new staffing arrangement that will enable 
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us to resume births at the midwifery led unit at Eastbourne DGH and provide 
safe community midwifery services. This work has now been completed and a 
plan has been proposed that will provide patient focused labour care both at 
home and in the maternity unit. This will enable us to deliver care flexibly, and 
ensure it is focused on supporting families with their choice of birth.

This follows the ongoing staffing challenges which meant we have had to 
suspend the option of births at the Eastbourne Maternity Unit to enable us to 
continue to provide safe maternity care within the community. This impacts 
around three births a week, but the unit has remained open throughout for 
outpatient antenatal and postnatal services.

Work is now underway to implement the new approach to ensure that we can 
provide a safe and resilient service, which will be in place from 2 September 
2024 when births will resume at the unit.

Trust Annual Awards Celebration
The highlight of the last couple of months was undoubtedly our Trust Awards, 
which took place in July, where colleagues from across the organisation were 
recognised in an evening that celebrated the dedication, commitment and 
amazing work that takes place on a daily basis.

Getting together with over 250 wonderful colleagues for the awards is such a 
special night and being able to recognise the amazing work being done 
throughout the trust is a highlight of the year. I am so proud of everyone involved, 
be they finalists across the 18 categories, winners, or the team who helped put 
on the event.

Listening to our patients and partners to make care better
Last month our Community Health and Integrated Care division hosted a 
clinically-led patient experience event bringing together patient partners, 
Healthwatch, and different teams from across the division to share their 
experience of patient engagement.

The teams shared details of patient engagement methods that they have used 
to develop and deliver their projects, including digital patient feedback, 
prospective patient stories and verbal feedback. The event highlighted how the 
division have utilised a wide range of ways to gather patient insight to support 
the development and improvement of their services.

A significant conclusion from the day is that one size doesn’t fit all and that we 
need to be flexible and varied in our approaches if we truly want to understand 
and reflect the needs and wants of our patients and the communities we serve.

National honour for Trust Orthopaedic surgeon 
I am delighted to announce that Professor Scarlett McNally, who has been a 
consultant orthopaedic surgeon at East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust since 
2002, has been awarded Honorary Membership of the Faculty of Public Health 
in recognition of her national work improving the population’s health. 

She has worked on reducing pollution, increasing active travel, reducing bullying 
and valuing every member of staff, using ‘bite-sized’ education and 
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‘perioperative care’ so people having operations prepare well with good 
pathways to halve complications. Professor McNally now works part-time at the 
Trust and has teaching, leadership, writing and speaking roles.  She writes a 
regular column in the British Medical Journal suggesting how to improve health 
and is an Honorary Clinical Professor at Brighton and Sussex Medical School.

Synnovis data leak and impact on patients
Despite not being one of the Trusts directly impacted by the cyber-attack, we 
experienced operational issues in the delay to some of the send away tests to 
Synnovis. The Information Commissioner’s Office was notified of the breach by 
Synnovis, and we are awaiting further information on the data analysis and 
whether any of our patient data was involved in the breach.

Once we are notified, we will then take the appropriate actions and we remain in 
close contact with NHS Sussex. Guidance from NHS England suggests that the 
validation of data potentially exposed could take up to a year to sift, largely due 
to the volume of data involved.

Listening to our patients and partners to make care better
Last month our Community Health and Integrated Care division hosted a 
clinically-led patient experience event bringing together patient partners, 
Healthwatch, and different teams from across the division to share their 
experience of patient engagement.

The teams shared details of patient engagement methods that they have used 
to develop and deliver their projects, including digital patient feedback, 
prospective patient stories and verbal feedback. The event highlighted how the 
division have utilised a wide range of ways to gather patient insight to support 
the development and improvement of their services.

A significant conclusion from the day is that one size doesn’t fit all and that we 
need to be flexible and varied in our approaches if we truly want to understand 
and reflect the needs and wants of our patients and the communities we serve.

A role for ESHT in Cancer Vaccine Launch Pad
The trust has been selected to support the Cancer Vaccine Launch Pad (CVLP) 
platform. This aims to speed up access to the mRNA personalised cancer 
vaccine clinical trials for people who have been diagnosed with cancer, which 
will play a crucial part in the increased development of cancer vaccines as a 
treatment for many different types of cancers.

Prototype Pottery project for cancer patients
People undergoing treatment for cancer in Eastbourne will soon be able to 
access a new form of support in a new and exciting collaboration.

The new “Prototype Pottery Project” is the idea of Issy O’Donnell, a Cancer 
Support Project Worker. In the project, people with cancer undertake a short, 
specialised course at the Eastbourne Pottery studio in crafting ceramics, with 
peer support in a relaxed environment alongside other people who are being 
treated for cancer.

Issy worked with the Public Health team at the county council to set up the project 
as part of our goal to provide new ways to support people with cancer, their 
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families and their carers. The council have collaborated on the design of the 
Prototype Pottery Project and will be evaluating it to see how this “creative 
health” offer can support people with cancer.

Next steps Not applicable
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Report to: Board of Directors Agenda 
Item:

8.1

Date of Meeting 13 August 2024

Title of Report: Audit Committee (AC) – Chair’s Report
Status: For Discussion
Sponsor: Paresh Patel, Chair of AC
Author: Paresh Patel, Chair of AC
Appendices: None

Purpose
This report summarises the discussions, recommendations and approvals made by the Audit 
Committee on 25 July 2024 to provide the Board with an update of the Committee’s activities.

Background
The Audit Committee holds delegated responsibility from the Board of Directors as set out in 
ToRs; this report provides evidence to satisfy the Board that the tasks required to meet those 
responsibilities are being carried out.

Business Undertaken
Security Update 
The Committee noted proposals to deploy a Mental Health Outreach (MHO) team, who would 
offer specialised support to patients with mental health issues and thereby decrease the reliance 
on security personnel. A Head of Nursing for Mental Health job role had been advertised and 
once a candidate was appointed then onboarding for the 13 support roles could begin. The MHO 
team was expected to be operational within three months.  

Frontline colleagues would also be given additional training in how to deescalate potentially 
volatile situations. Confirmation was received that a wider review of site security would take 
place; its findings would be reported to the Committee in Spring 2025. 

Review of Losses and Special Payments
Details of losses and special payments over the past financial year were brought to the 
Committee. Systemwide collaboration to drive further efficiencies was also being explored. 

Tenders and Waivers
35 waivers were granted during 2023/24. The Committee asked what work was being done to 
move away from sole supplier contracts. It was explained in response that these arrangements 
were often linked to ongoing usage or specialised system maintenance. 

Information was provided about the new contract management system, which could 
automatically send alerts for contracts nearing their expiry date. This would help in ensuring 
sufficient time for comprehensive tendering exercises wherever appropriate. 

Cybersecurity Update
A discussion took place around the difference between the ESHT’s cybersecurity risk (‘medium’) 
and the wider NHS risk (‘high’). There was increasing evidence of sophisticated cyber attacks by 
state actors and the NHS was considered a prime target. ESHT was in a relatively strong 
position compared to other trusts and any further mitigations would need considerable financial 
resource to implement. The ‘medium’ risk assessment was derived in part from an external 
review by Qualys and it was confirmed that the protections described in the report were in place 
across the organisation. 
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Alert, Advise and Assure
Alert
None.

Advise/Inform/Update
Data Security and Protection Toolkit (Internal Audit Report)
RSM (internal auditors) had given an opinion of ‘moderate’ assurance against the Data Security 
and Protection Toolkit submissions for 2023/24 in terms of endorsing the Trust’s self-
assessment. 

However, an opinion of ‘limited’ assurance was given regarding the overall data security and 
data protection control environment. The Committee requested further clarification about this 
disparity and whether different standards were being applied in each case.

Project Management & Benefits Realisation (Internal Audit Report)
A review by RSM confirmed robust project monitoring arrangements were in place for both the 
Bexhill CDC and Sectra PACS projects, and that both business cases had been approved by the 
Trust Board in line with guidance. 

RSM noted there was not overarching procedural guidance in place at the Trust for project 
management; this could increase the risk that individual divisions work independently rather than 
cohesively and that inconsistent working practices may develop over time. The Committee were 
advised that some general upgrades to project management standards were underway, 
including a standardised business case template.  

Assure
Rostering and Temporary Staffing (Internal Audit Report)
‘Reasonable’ assurance was given by RSM’s audit on the current rostering and temporary 
staffing processes: confirming that rosters are created and approved in a timely manner, all 
shifts are appropriately staffed, and appropriate controls are put in place to minimise the use of 
agency staff, saving the Trust money.

As of 8th July 2024, a new fortnightly Rostering Assurance Panel had been established and was 
attended by key leaders to drive more effective, efficient, and compliant rostering. A core focus 
of this meeting would be ensuring that rosters were approved and entered onto the system at 
least eight weeks prior to commencement of shifts. 

Key Risks or Opportunities and their impact on the Trust
None. 

Key Decisions
None.

Exceptions and Challenges
Board Assurance Framework (BAF) Q1 & Corporate Risk Register
There was acknowledgement that the BAF should be updated to make the risks and controls 
clearer, as well as how senior leaders took assurance that source data was valid. 

The Committee emphasised that the new template should be explicitly forward looking and give 
more detailed assurance that mitigations against risks were working. Furthermore, risk scoring 
should be standardised in relation to other risks and any changes highlighted. 

Recommendations
The Board is asked to note this report.
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Report to: Board of Directors Agenda 
Item:

8.3

Date of Meeting 13 August 2024

Title of Report: Finance & Productivity (F&P) Committee
Status: For Discussion
Sponsor: Nicki Webber, Chair of F&P Committee
Author: Nicki Webber, Chair of F&P Committee
Appendices: None

Purpose
This report summarises the discussions, recommendations and approvals made by the Finance 
& Productivity Committee on 18 July 2024. 

Background
The Finance & Productivity (F&P) Committee holds delegated responsibility from the Board of 
Directors as set out in Terms of Reference; this report provides evidence to satisfy the Board 
that the tasks required to meet those responsibilities are being carried out.

Business Undertaken
Post Project Evaluation: Discharge Lounge
The Committee received a post implementation benefits analysis on the discharge lounge 
established at EDGH. The average number of patients using the discharge lounge each day was 
slightly lower than planned levels largely due to the unit being used overnight to support patient 
flow. There was a plan to introduce a solution to capture Friends and Family Tests electronically 
which would be implemented by November 2024, but interim data (limited scale) indicated that 
patient experience had improved.

Post Project Evaluation: Infusion Suite 
The Committee received a post implementation benefits analysis on the expansion of the 
Infusion Unit. There had been some delay starting the project as recruitment had been more 
challenging than anticipated, and this had impacted on the number of patients treated. However 
there were mitigations in place to catch up with this. Additional information was requested to 
allow greater understanding of whether the anticipated benefits had been achieved. 

Alert, Advise and Assure
Endoscopy – Bexhill Digestive Diseases Centre 
The Committee received an update paper on Endoscopy following the agreement at the June 
Committee to review three alternative options for the siting of the Digestive Diseases Centre. 
The paper presented outlined a number of alternative sites for the location of the Digestive 
Diseases Centre, and recommended that the centre be sited on the first floor of the surgical 
centre. The Committee supported the development of a final business case for the project. 
Conversations with the ICB are ongoing.  

Community EPR Update
An evaluation process had been carried out collaboratively by all four Trusts within the Sussex & 
Surrey NHS Community & Mental Health Collaborative. The Committee supported the 
recommendation to award the contract to the highest scoring bidder, noting that due tendering 
processes had been followed.
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Five-year Capital Plan update
A review of the Trust’s five-year capital plan was presented. The challenges associated with 
capital for 2024/25 and 2025/26 were noted, with risks being actively managed by estates and 
finance teams to ensure that core programmes continued to be supported. A dynamic process 
had been introduced to ensure that the capital plan is subject to detailed review on a monthly 
basis. 

Q3 Service Line Reporting (SLR)
The Committee received a paper on the Q3 SLR position for information and noted that this was 
being taken forward through the improving best practice part of the Use of Resources 
programme. The programme had identified the top five loss making specialities in the Trust with 
in-depth review of these specialities being undertaken; focussed action plans and support were 
being developed to try to improve performance in these areas. 

Key Risks or Opportunities and their impact on the Trust
M3 Financial Performance
It was reported that the Trust’s financial performance in month 3 had been below plan. The 
Committee sought assurance about the steps being taken to return to the planned financial 
position for the year. It was agreed that the key risks to the Trust’s financial performance would 
be circulated to the Board by the Committee Chair following the meeting. An additional board 
meeting on 5 August would also consider additional detail on the Use of Resources programme. 

It was noted that financial underperformance in Q1 impacted cash projections. I&E and capital 
spend impact on cash would continue to be closely monitored to ensure that any requirement for 
additional central funds could be escalated in an appropriate timeframe.

System Update 
The Committee received an update on the financial performance of the Integrated Care System 
and the increased financial controls that were being introduced across the region. 

Key Decisions
Endoscopy – Bexhill Digestive Diseases Centre 
The Committee supported the recommendation that the Digestive Diseases Centre business 
case be drawn up on the basis of siting the centre on the first floor of the surgical centre. 

Board Assurance Framework Q1
BAF 4: 
Failure to deliver income levels/manage cost/expenditure impacts savings delivery 
Currently at 16. It was agreed to increase the risk to 20.

BAF 5 
The Trust’s aging estate and capital allowance limits the way in which services and 
equipment can be provided in a safe manner for patients and staff. 
It was agreed that the rating for BAF 5 should remain at 16.

BAF 7 
Failure to develop business intelligence weakens insightful and timely analysis to 
support decisions 
It was agreed that the risk rating should remain at 16

BAF 8 
Failure to transform digitally and deliver associated improvements to patient care. 
It was agreed that the risk rating should remain at 12.
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Exceptions and Challenges

The financial underperformance in Q1, and delays in finalising the UoR programme have been 
escalated to Board. 

Recommendations
The Board is asked to note this report.
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Report to: Trust Board Agenda 
Item:

8.2

Date of Meeting 13th June 2024

Title of Report: Inequalities Sub Board Committee – Chair’s Report
Status: For Assurance
Sponsor: Steve Phoenix, Chair of Inequalities Committee 
Author: Steve Phoenix, Chair of Inequalities Committee
Appendices: None

Purpose
This report summarises the discussions, recommendations, and approvals made by the 
Inequalities Sub Board Committee on Thursday, 13th June 2024, to provide the Board with an 
update of the Committee’s activities.
Background
The Inequalities Sub Board Committee holds delegated responsibility from the Board of 
Directors as set out in ToRs; this report provides evidence to satisfy the Board that the tasks 
required to meet those responsibilities are being carried out.

Business Undertaken
People Experience:
The Deputy Chief Executive and Chief People 20Officer provided a consolidated report on 
various datapoints related to staff experience, noting consistency across reports. Emphasis was 
placed on splitting data into violence, aggression, and incivilities for better insights. Key findings 
included high job satisfaction among colleagues from multicultural backgrounds, but concerns 
around incivilities and psychological safety persist, especially in specific areas like AMU and ED. 
A six-month pilot panel for bullying and harassment incidents is underway, with feedback and 
resolution mechanisms being reviewed.

EDI High Impact Actions:
The Committee was provided with updates on several critical areas, including a draft talent 
management strategy, completion of the gender pay gap report, and ongoing work on the 
ethnicity pay gap. Collaboration with digital and procurement teams is ensuring clarity on 
responsibilities for reasonable adjustments. A communications campaign addressing incivility 
and poor behaviours is planned in three phases.

ESHT Network Visibility:
The Committee was provided with information on recent network roadshows, which were 
successful and resulted in significant new sign-ups across various networks. Efforts are ongoing 
to improve network outreach, including a new page on the external website for easier access.

Maternal Health:
The Committee received a presentation from the Director of Maternity Services on maternal 
health, highlighting links between deprivation and poor birth outcomes, higher rates of stillbirth, 
preterm birth, and foetal growth restrictions. Emphasis was placed on addressing high BMI and 
smoking rates among pregnant women.

Health Inequalities Strategy:
The Committee was provided with a draft strategy, from the Chief of Staff, which was reviewed 
and focused on realistic goals and progress tracking. Feedback from Public Health is pending.
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Alert, Advise and Assure
Alert: None

Advise: Continued monitoring and development in areas of staff experience, particularly 
incivilities and psychological safety.
Ongoing work on the talent management strategy and completion of the ethnicity pay gap report.

Assure: Positive feedback from network roadshows and increased membership.
Successful implementation of EDI actions and ongoing collaborations.
Key Risks or Opportunities and their impact on the Trust
The Committee requested for update on the following risks: 
Completion of the ethnicity pay gap report.
Implementation and communication of the bullying and harassment pilot panel outcomes.
Key Decisions
Approved the plan to split data into violence, aggression, and incivilities.
Supported the ongoing development of the Health Inequalities Strategy.
Exceptions and Challenges
The ethnicity pay gap report data will be presented to the September 2024 meeting.
The understanding our patients’ through data and associated action plans, are pending and will 
be addressed at the September 2024 meeting.

Recommendations
The Board is asked to note this report.
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Report to: Board of Directors Agenda 
Item:

8.4

Date of Meeting 13 August 2024

Title of Report: People & Organisational Development (POD) Committee
Status: For Discussion
Sponsor: Carys Williams, Chair of POD Committee
Author: Carys Williams, Chair of POD Committee 
Appendices: None

Purpose
This report summarises the discussions, recommendations and approvals made by the People & 
Organisational Development (POD) Committee on 18 July 2024 to provide the Board with an 
update of the Committee’s activities.

Background
The People & Organisational Development (POD) Committee holds delegated responsibility from 
the Board of Directors as set out in Terms of Reference; this report provides evidence to satisfy 
the Board that the tasks required to meet those responsibilities are being carried out.

Business Undertaken
POD Workforce Insight Report
Key highlights of the workforce data for June 2024:
• Increase in total workforce usage –predominately related to substantive due to a commitment 

via the Use of Resources to commit to offers of employment
• Pay expenditure had increased - predominantly driven by escalation and waiting list initiatives 
• TWS expenditure remained stable due to some specific and significant plans in place
• The Trust vacancy rate reduced significantly, by 2.0% to 3.5% (278.3 wte vacancies)
• The mandatory training rate continued to increase, up by a further 0.4% to 90.9%
• The appraisal rate increased by 0.2% to bounce back to 83.7% (the same rate as Jun 24, 

which represented the peak for the last four years)
• The Turnover rate showed an increase of 0.2% to 10.6% (756.2 wte leavers in the last 12 

months; an increase of 18.2 since last month)
• The monthly sickness rate had increased by 0.4% to 5.2% and, consequently, the annual 

sickness rate had increased by 0.1% to 5.3%.

Staff Survey Feedback - CHIC Division
Key highlights:
• Process in place to invite any comments or feedback in terms of how we are using our staff 

survey feedback to really inform priorities and actions
• Co-Design meeting in place for senior staff to focus on different areas and specific sessions 

to review the staff survey results and devise actions (comparison to actions of the previous 
year)

• Worked with HRBP and People Experience Manager in supporting the teams to understand 
the data and to ask questions

• Thank you to the Insight Team who provided additional data for the division.
 
Challenges:
• Capacity and demand – working within block contracts
• Violence and aggression – an ongoing concern
• Resources – estates, equipment
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Staff Engagement – Accreditation as a Mental Health First Aider
A verbal update was provided of Accreditation as a Mental Health First Aider. Once training had 
been delivered and qualification and accreditation received, there was no requirement to redo after 
any period of time but it would be important for the individual to maintain status.  Refresher training 
was not a requirement but available at an additional cost to the Trust.  Currently 216 people trained 
in mental health awareness across the Trust.

Career Pathway Report
Key highlights:
• The range of initiatives linked to the development of Career Pathways over the last 12 months- 

including those linked to the “Art of the Possible”
• The challenges that have been experienced and solutions that have been implemented over 

the last 12 months to sustain change
• The lack of context following the launch of the Long-Term Workforce Plan in 2023 which is 

impacting on organisations being able to develop robust career pathways
• The “temporary” suspension of proven career pathway opportunities impacting Medical 

Associate Professions, which has already led to posts being withdrawn and Universities 
suspending PA apprenticeship programmes

• The focus on maximising the potential of our current leadership, through the commissioning of 
a robust and sustainable Leadership and Coaching programme that will sustain a career 
pathway for the future as it will clearly set the competencies required.

Alert, Advise and Assure
Medical & Nursing Revalidation Reports
The Medical Revalidation Annual and the Nursing Midwifery Revalidation Annual Report were 
shared.

The POD Committee accepted the reports for approval and assurance, respectively.

Appraisal Compliance monthly update
The Appraisal data for June 2024 indicated that there had been some significant improvements in 
compliance across the divisions.

NHSI Workforce Submission
The NHSI Workforce Submission paper provided data on workforce reductions, numbers and 
plans in place.  It also detailed a reduction in averages versus the reduction in actuals, which 
looked complicated but averages out mid-point within the year.

The POD Committee accepted the report for assurance.

Key Risks or Opportunities and their impact on the Trust
The Committee requested for update on the following risks:  N/A

Key Decisions
Board Assurance Framework Q1
BAF 2: 
Failure to attract, develop and retain a workforce that delivers the right care, right setting, right 
time.
The residual risk rating was unchanged at 15.
BAF 3: 
Decline in staff welfare, morale and engagement impacts on activity levels and standards of 
care.
The residual risk rating was unchanged at 16.
A conversation took place regarding possible rewording of the risk to include all eventualities.  It 
was agreed to reword the risk with the score to remain at 15.

The POD Committee approved the BAF 2 and BAF 3 risk scorings.
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Exceptions and Challenges
Art of the Possible (Entry Routes into Mental Health and Learning Disability Nursing)
 “Art of the Possible” update to be discussed at a future POD Committee.

Recommendations
The Board is asked to note this report.
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Report to: Board of Directors Agenda 
Item:

8.4

Date of Meeting 13 August 2024

Title of Report: Quality & Safety Committee (QSC) – Chair’s Report
Status: For Discussion
Sponsor: Amanda Fadero, Chair of QSC
Author: Amanda Fadero, Chair of QSC
Appendices: None

Purpose
This report summarises the discussions, recommendations and approvals made by the QSC on 
18 July 2024 to provide the Board with an update of the Committee’s activities.

Background
The QSC holds delegated responsibility from the Board of Directors as set out in Terms of 
Reference; this report provides evidence to satisfy the Board that the tasks required to meet those 
responsibilities are being carried out.

Business Undertaken
Division Report – CHIC        
High levels of mandatory training compliance were noted within CHIC, but there was a request for 
more detail in future divisional reporting about professional training rates. It was agreed by the 
Committee that a paper assessing this across all ESHT divisions would be brought to QSC.

Governance Quality Report
The Committee noted ongoing challenges around data extraction, associated with the transition 
to Datix Cloud IQ (DCIQ). 

Learn from Patient Safety Events (LFPSE) forms had undergone significant change, leading to a 
disruption in reporting. An update to the framework was scheduled for September 2024 and it was 
hoped this would go some way to addressing these difficulties, which were apparently being 
experienced nationally. 

A deep dive on how the new Patient Safety Incident Response Framework (PSIRF) was being 
integrated across the divisions would be presented to the QSC in September. It was noted that in 
many ways processes were felt to be more robust under PSIRF but determining how best to 
communicate that assurance would be part of the next steps. 

Alert, Advise and Assure
Alert
None. 

Advise/Inform/Update
Maternity Dashboard & Ockenden Perinatal Quality Surveillance Report
Several recommendations were presented to and endorsed by the Committee:
• Review to be undertaken of Avoiding Term Admissions into Neonatal units (ATAIN) rates, 

with a focus on babies admitted because of transient tachypnoea of the newborn (TTN) or 
respiratory distress syndrome (RDS)

• Review of babies born with low Agpar scores, due to a small recent increase in cases per 
1000 births
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• Review cases of shoulder dystocia – audit requested
• Monitoring compliance with booking before 9+6 weeks’ gestation, following a slight dip. 
• The Sussex Local Maternity & Neonatal System (LMNS) would continue to receive all 

relevant reports to demonstrate learning, development, and safety at ESHT.

The learning from these reviews would be shared with the QSC.

High Level Risk Register
Risk mapping work had been undertaken to get an overview of areas which might benefit from 
greater focus. Although lots of risks were listed under the Core Services division, many of these 
were perhaps better categorised as Estate risks.  

A refresh of the risk management processes was ongoing, and the Committee requested specific 
details on mitigations and assurance for the risks which linked with the QSC’s BAF areas.

Assurances 
Mortuary Compliance against Sir Jonathan Michael Inquiry Report (SJMIR) 
Recommendations 
The Committee received updates on actions ESHT had undertaken after review of the 17 Phase 
1 SJMIR recommendations. It was noted that Phase 1 focused specifically on Maidstone and 
Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust. Phase 2 had not yet been completed, but would consider nationwide 
policies and procedures regarding deceased individuals before making more tightly defined 
recommendations. Future reporting to QSC on this matter would include full details of any related 
Datix or HTA Reportable Incidents (HTARIs) to provide further assurance. 

Key Risks or Opportunities and their impact on the Trust
None. 

Key Decisions
BAF Q1
Risk scoring for BAFs 10 and 12 were discussed, with it being noted that the current and target 
levels were the same in each case. A challenge was raised that with some mitigations already in 
place and others planned, scoring could be reduced immediately and/or in the foreseeable future. 
The Committee highlighted that many challenges related to discharge could only be addressed 
with systemwide evolution which had not yet been fully mapped out. Furthermore, Emergency 
Department attendances had recently spiked. Although mitigations ESHT could undertake beyond 
those already listed on the BAFs were likely minimal, the Committee did not feel comfortable 
lowering their risk scoring due to the external factors at play.

Exceptions and Challenges
Quality Dashboard
There were ongoing Datix IQ technical issues which acted as barriers to comprehensive and 
accurate BI reporting within the Quality Dashboard. The Committee requested a paper to explain 
these in detail so an action plan could be made.

It was noted that the previous month’s data for the Quality Dashboard was not always available 
for scrutiny at QSC under the current scheduling. A review of QSC meeting dates would be 
undertaken to develop better alignment of reporting from the Patient Quality and Safety Group, on 
to QSC, and ultimately the Trust Board.

Recommendations
The Board is asked to note this report.
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About our IPR

Our IPR reflects how the Trust is currently working and how the on-going journey of improvement and excellence, reflected within our Strategy and 
Operational Plan (2023/24), is being delivered.

Throughout our work we remain committed to delivering and improving on:
Ø Care Quality Commission Standards

Ø Are we safe?
Ø Are we effective?
Ø Are we caring?
Ø Are we responsive?
Ø Are we well-led?

Ø Constitutional Standards
Ø Financial Sustainability in the long-term plan

Our IPR, therefore, aims to narrate the story of how we are doing and more importantly how we will be doing as we look towards the future.

Our vision describes our ambition for the organisation over the five years of this plan: 
 To develop outstanding services, building a reputation for excellence in care, becoming “the 

best DGH and community care provider” 
 To lead a modern organisation for our people, enabled by technology, agile working and a light 

environmental footprint 
 To harness existing strong relationships to forge a vanguard collaborative tackling the social 

and health challenges that face our coastal towns 
 To make a demonstrable economic and social impact through our partnership commitments; on 

health, employment, education, training and skills development across Sussex 
 To develop as a financially sustainable and innovation-led organisation
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Chief Executive Summary

The Trust has seen improvement across a number of key metrics. The Trust remained in the upper quartile for performance against the 4-hour Emergency Access 
Clinical Standard for the third consecutive month in June, delivering 79.1% against the 78% standard. Improvements were also seen in May for cancer 
performance; the Trust delivered 81.6% against the Faster Diagnosis standard of 77%. 31-Day performance was more challenged, and the trust delivered 92.0% 
against the national target of 96%. Performance against the 62 Day standard was 59.2% against a trajectory of 63%. Recovery Plans are in place to increase 
capacity and reduce the current delays to support improvement against this metric.

The Trust is working towards delivering the 2024/25 operational planning guidance and is focused on continuing to improve a number of key indicators and 
standards to support the provision of high-quality care for our patients, building upon the improvements already seen across elective and urgent care in 2023/24. 
The Trust continues to prioritise front door performance, length of stay optimisation, and efficient discharge processes to ensure that patients receive timely and 
effective non-elective care. Additionally, the Trust is committed to improving elective recovery, especially in critical areas including cancer treatment, diagnostics, 
routine long waits, and including supporting system partners with reducing the number of long waiting patients. 

Key Areas of Success
• As a result of the ongoing efforts and hard work of our teams the Trust were amongst 20 trusts nationally that delivered the 78% standard in June. 
• The trust delivered the 28-day Faster Diagnosis cancer standard for both April and May, ensuring that >77% of patients referred on a suspected cancer 

pathway received a diagnosis within 28 days from their referral being received. 
• Cancer 62 Day performance reduced to 59.2% (against a trajectory of 69%). There were 115 patients waiting over 62 days at the end of June. 
• The Trust are sustainably delivering above target for our 2-hour urgent community response. 
• From a finance perspective, good progress is being made on our Use of Resource programme with the majority of workstreams now established

Key Areas of Focus
• Whilst 4-hour performance is again an improving picture, delivering the actions from our Urgent and Emergency care improvement plan to ensure sustainable 

delivery of the 4-hour performance continues to be a priority for the Trust.
• A key area of focus in the coming months is to address the average length of stay in our acute and community beds and overall bed occupancy rates.
• Improving performance against the cancer standards, with a focus on reducing waiting times and expediting treatments.  Trajectories and Action Plans are 

being developed to support improvement across the cancer tumour sites.
• The Trust is supporting the wider Sussex System to eliminate 65ww by the end of September 2024. We are providing neighbouring trusts with Mutual aid 

across a number of specialties where patients are waiting longer than 65ww for treatment. This is being done alongside own ambitious plans to further recover 
our elective position and eradicate >65 week waits earlier than the national ask of September 2024.

• Continued focus on both Trust and Divisional level to improve productivity and ERF performance against plan.
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Balanced Scorecard
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Constitutional Standards | Benchmarking
*NHS England has yet to publish all June 2024 Provider based waiting time comparator statistics

Urgent Care – A&E Performance
June 2024 Peer Review

Planned Care – Diagnostic Waiting Times
May 2024 Peer Review*

Planned Care – Referral to Treatment
May 2024 Peer Review*

Cancer Treatment – 62 Day Combined Standard
May 2024 Peer Review*

National Average: 72.2% ESHT Rank: 20/124 National Average: 22.8% ESHT Rank: 33/119

National Average: 57.9% ESHT Rank: 70/119 National Average: 65.5% ESHT Rank: 96/119

ESHT denoted in orange, leading rankings to the right




